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AUTUMN BULLETIN 1988 

PRESIDENT'S REPORT 
Morris Harrell, whom I had the privilege of suc­

ceeding in August, has led the College with great dis­
tinction. His report as Immediate Past President appears 
elsewhere in this Bulletin. All of us are grateful to Morris 
and his wife Rusty for their dedicated service to the 
College. 

19S9 CHAIRMEN'S WORKSHOPS 
During the fall we have held the State and Province 

Chairmen Workshops, as we have for almost a decade. 
The workshops, one in the West and one in the East, 
play an important role in the operation of the College 
and the maintenance of its standards. In the past, the 

focus of the workshops has been on the College nominating process for Fellows, 
the role of state committees in that process, and the planning and conduct .of state 
and regional meetings. This year, for the first time, general committee chairmen 
attended the meeting, giving it an added dimension by their reports on the activi­
ties of their committees and the discussions generated by those reports. 

NEW FALL ANNUAL MEETING OF ACTL 
To assure that the very best trial lawyers in the profession are the ones elected 

to Fellowship, the American College of Trial Lawyers Bylaws provide that Jhe 
number of Fellows in a state or province may not exceed more than one percent of 
the lawyers in that state or province. In all but a few states even this limit is not 
approached. Nevertheless, the Fellows of the College now number approximately 
4,400. 

As the College has grown larger, the importance of state and regional meet~ 
ings of the Fellows as occasions for collegiality has increased. These meetings 
typically include excellent programs, often segments that qualify for CLE credit. 

National meetings, however, remain an important part of the College's activi­
ties. Traditionally, the Annual Meeting of the Fellows and the Regents at which 
new Regents and the Officers are elected and installed has been held the Saturday 
in August before the commencement of the ABA Annual Meeting, and the College's 
annual black-tie dinner, at which nominees for Fellowship are inducted, has been 
held that Saturday night. In 1989, that format will be changed. The Fellows' Sum­
mer Banquet will still be held the Saturday night before the ABA meeting, but 
the induction of new Fellows and the Annual Meeting of the Fellows and the 
Regents will be held at a new fall meeting, which will also include a program and 
social activities similar to those at the Spring Meeting. The Spring Meeting will · 
continue, with the same format it has had in the past. 

Thus in 1989, the Spring Meeting will be held at Boca Raton, Florida, March 5 
to 8; the Summer Banquet will be held Saturday, August 5, in Honolulu, Hawaii; 
and the Annual Meeting will be held November 2 to 5 in New Orleans, Louisiana. 
Both the spring and fall meetings will include programs with units that qualify for 
CLE credit. It is anticipated that this new format may result in attendance at each. 
national meeting that is somewhat smaller than the Spring Meeting has usually 
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enjoyed, but that more Fellows will find it possible to attend at least one of the 
national meetings. 

DIVERSITY JURISDICTION 

Turning to the business of the College, at its meeting in July, the Board of 
Regents adopted a resolution, communicated to the Congress, opposing the 
elimination of federal diversity jurisdiction, but expressing approval of proposals 
to increase the jurisdictional amount to $50,000. Proposed legislation that 
would have resulted in abolishing diversity jurisdiction for most cases was not 
adopted by the Congress. The bill containing the proposed jurisdictional amount 
increase to $50,000 has become law. 

Limitations of space and of reader patience counsel against an attempt to 
report all of the valuable work of the general committees of the College, but the 
following are of special current interest. 

FEDERAL JUDICIAL SALARIES 

Federal judicial salaries are a continuing concern of the College. The next 
two months will bring a unique opportunity to achieve a substantial increase in 
these salaries. The quadrennial Commission on Executive, Legislative and Judi­
cial Salaries held hearings on judicial salaries in Washington the week of No­
vember 7. A written submission on behalf of the College was made to the Com­
mission, and I appeared before the Commission at its hearing on November 10 
as the representative of the College. Strong presentations were made by a num-
ber of witnesses, and it appears that the Commission appreciates the importance of ) 
increasing judicial salaries to preserve the quality of our federal judiciary. 

P ursuant to the recommendation of the College's Judiciary Committee, 
chaired by John W. Douglas, approved by the Executive Committee, the College 
supports the position of the Judicial Conference of the United States, which 
recommends salary increases ranging from $135,000 for a District Judge to 
$187,000 for the Chief Justice of the United States. (The present levels are 
$89,500 for a District Judge and $115,000 for the Chief Justice.) The procedure 
prescribed by statute calls for a report by the Commission to the President, who 
then includes his recommendation "with respect to the exact rates of pay he 
deems advisable" (2 U.S.C. § 358) in the budget he transmits to the Congress. 
Unless both houses of Congress adopt a joint resolution disapproving "any such 
recommendation" within 30 days, the recommendation becomes effective(§ 359). 
We are optimistic that the Commission's report will be favorable. We ask the 
Fellows of the College to urge the President not to cut the Commission's recom­
mendations and to urge their Senators and Representatives to allow the Presi­
dent's recommendations to go into effect. 

PUNITIVE DAMAGES STUDY 

An important current project of the College is the study of punitive damages 
being conducted by the Committee on Special Problems in the Administration of 
Justice, chaired by Charles B. Renfrew. Punitive damages were the subject of a 
program at the last Spring Meeting, in which several members of the Committee 
appeared as panelists. The Committee hopes to have a report ready for presen­
tation to the Board of Regents at its meeting next spring. 

FEDERAL RULES OF CRIMINAL PROCEDURE 

The Committee on Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure, chaired by Harvey 
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M. Silets, continues to monitor the forfeiture of attorneys' fees under 21 U.S.C. § 853, and the operation of the Federal 
Sentencing Guidelines, the constitutionality of which has been the subject of numerous lower court decisions. The Supreme 
Court of the United States has granted review of cases in which the statute and the guidelines are challenged. · 

LEGAL ETHICS COMMITTEE 

The Committee on Legal Ethics, under the chairmanship of William J. Brennan, III, has continued to monitor the 
developments in the several states with respect to the Model Rules of Professional Conduct adopted by the ABA in 1983 
after a vigorous House of Delegates debate in which the College played an Important role. The House rejected the so-called 
Kutak proposal, which sought to greatly broaden the circumstances in which an attorney should reveal confidential com­
munications from a client. The resulting version of Rule 1.6 limited the crimes that could be revealed to those likely to 
result in imminent death or substantial bodily harm to another. Only five states, however, have adopted ABA Model Rule 
1.6 as written. Twenty-nine states have adopted versions that either permit or require a lawyer to divulge a confidence if 
necessary to prevent his client from committing an illegal act. The Committee on Legal Ethics is seeking the assistance of 
state chairmen in those jurisdictions that have yet to address the Model Rules in seeking the adoption of the ABA version 
of Rule 1.6. I have written a letter to the state chairmen asking for their assistance in supporting the ABA version and the. 
response has been excellent. The Legal Ethics Committee stands ready to provide guidance. 

ACTL GRANTS TO NITA AND NCDA 

In furtherance of its goal of sustaining and improving the quality of trial advocacy, the College continues to provide 
substantial support to the National Institute for Trial Advocacy by providing funds for scholarships to lawyers in public 
positions or in public interest law who could not otherwise afford NITA training. The College also makes a subst!lntial co.n: 
tribution to the National College of District Attorneys. By contributing both money and the time of Fellows who serve as 
judges of the competition, the College also supports the National Moot Court Competition and the National Trial Competi~ 

tion, both of which are participated in by many law schools throughout the United States. 

I have already had the pleasure and privilege of being with many of you at College regional and state meetings, arid I 
look forward to future meetings of this kind, which are an important part of the College's activities. An announcement and 
preview of the Spring Meeting at Boca Raton March 5 to 8 has been mailed. If you plan to attend, as I hope you will, I urge 
you to return your reservation and registration forms promptly. 

VLt4tJ\rk 
~f~hilip w. Tone 

Future ACTL National Meetings 

1989 

• Mar. 5-8 Spring Meeting: 
Boca Raton Hotel & Club, 
Boca Raton, Florida 

• Aug. 5 Summer Banquet: 
Honolulu, Hawaii 

• Nov. 2-5 Annual Meeting: 
Fairmont & Windsor Court Hotels, 
New Orleans, Louisiana 

1990 

• Mar. 4-7 Spring Meeting: 
Marriott's Desert Springs Resort, 
Palm Desert, California 

• Aug. 4 Summer Banquet: 
Chicago, Illinois 

• Oct. 16-21 Annual Meeting: 

Fairmont & Mark Hopkins Hotels, 
San Francisco, California 

1991 

• Mar. 10-13 Spring Meeting: 
Westin Kauai, Kauai, Hawaii 

• Aug. 10 Summer Ba"quet: 
Atlanta, Georgia 

• Oct. 10-13 Annual Meeting: 
Westin Copley Place, 
Boston, Massachusetts 



FOUR 

Annual Report of the Immediate Past President 

Morris 
Harrell 

I had the great honor of 
becoming the President of the 
American College of Trial Lawyers on 
August 8, 1987. During the year that 
followed, my wife, Rusty, and I had 
the pleasure of attending many meet­
ings throughout the United States 
and Canada. We enjoyed being with 
the Fellows and participating in the 
many activities of the College. 

The first major events of the term 
were the meetings of the Canada­
United States Legal Exchange. The 
United States team of judges and 
lawyers was headed by Chief Justice 
William H. Rehnquist and the Cana­
dian team was headed by Chief Jus­
tice Brian Dickson, an Honorary 
Fellow of the College. A greater 
knowledge and understanding of the 
judicial systems of the two countries 
and common problems and solutions 
have resulted from this program. 
Certainly a meaningful continuing 
relationship has resulted, evidenced 
by an alumni dinner during the 
Toronto meeting and the enthusiasm 
expressed for another exchange in 
the nea r future. 

In the fall we held the State and 
Province Chairmen Workshops at the 
Biltmore in Phoenix, Arizona and at 
the Greenbrier in White Sulphur 
Springs, West Virginia. These work­
shops covered the procedures used in 
the nomination of Fellows process, 
the planning of State, Province, and 
Regional Meetings and other activi­
ties and the operation of the College 
office and the support of our fine and 
ta lented staff. My observation is that 
those who attend have renewed dedi­
cation to the College and enthusiasm 

regarding their very significant role. 
During the past year, State, Pro­

vince, and Regional Meetings were 
held. As the College grows in num­
bers, the importance of these meet­
ings is accentuated. Some very fine 
professional programs are included 
at some of the gatherings and a 
genuine spirit of camaraderie is gen­
erated as we get to know each other 
better and expand our friendship. 

The committees of the College 
have been busy this past year and my 
special thanks go to the committees 
and their chairmen. The College­
sponsored National Moot Court Com­
petition winning team from Georgia 
State University was honored at our 
Spring Meeting. At the Annual Meet­
ing in Toronto we honored the win­
ning team in the National Trial 
Competition, Chicago-Kent College 
of Law, and presented the Kraft 
Eidman Award to the winning law 
school and each member of the team, 
and the George A. Spiegelberg Award 
to Peter J. Roskam, who was judged 
to have presented the best oral argu­
ment. There was great competition 
for the Emil Gumpert Award for Ex­
cellence in Teaching Trial Advocacy. 
The Award was presented to the win­
ner, New York University School of 
Law. The College committees on 
these activities are to be commend­
ed. 

O ther College committees that 
were particularly active include the 
Federal Rules of Civil Procedure Com­
mittee, chaired by Francis H. Fox, 
which communicated the College posi­
tion to appropriate Congressional 
Committees regarding pending legis­
lation that concerned the administra­
tion of justice. The Committee on 
Special Problems in the Administra­
tion of Justice, under the leadership 
of Charles B. Renfrew, has been 
active in the study of punitive dam­
ages. This committee has been work­
ing on a proposed policy statement 
that will meet the high standards of 
the College. 

The 1988 Spring Meeting in Palm 
Desert, California was a huge suc­
cess as more than 1,200 Fellows and 
spouses attended the meeting at the 

Marriott's Desert Springs Resort. An 
excellent professional program was 
arranged by Phil Tone including out­
standing speakers on a variety of · 
subjects. Educational programs on 
the subjects of Punitive Damages and 
Rule 11 and Professional Respon- . 
sibility were of high quality and very 
well received. Certainly one of the 
highlights of the Desert Springs meet­
ing was the address delivered by the 
Right Honourable, The Lord Griffiths 
of Govilon, MC. on the occasion of 
his induction as an Honorary Fellow 
of the College. 

T he year ended on a high note 
with the Annual Meeting and Ban­
quet in Toronto, Canada. Hubert W. 
Green, Henry G. Miller and John A. 
Beck were elected to serve as Re­
gents. Phil Tone became President, 
Ralph Lancaster our President-Elect. 
Charles Hanger continues to serve as 
Treasurer and Bill Egan became our 
Secretary. The thanks of all of us go 
to retiring Secretary and Regent 
Marvin Schwartz, and to retiring 
Regents John Arness and George 
Hewes. 

The Annual Banquet in Toronto 
was a delightful and festive affair 
with more than one thousand in at­
tendance. Honorable Lewis F. Powell, 
Jr. and a number of other dis­
tinguished guests from many other 
countries were with us. New Fellows 
were inducted and I transferred the 
maul of the College to Phil Tone. The 
College is in good and capable hands. 

I want to acknowledge the fine 
work and exceptional contributions of 
our Executive Director, Bob Young 
and his staff and express my appre­
ciation to them and to Rusty, who 
fulfilled her role as the President's 
wife with great spirit and vitality. 

In summation, my gratitude can­
not be adequately expressed for the 
honor of serving as President of the 
College and . the wonderful experience 
you made possible for me. 

Morris Harrell 

\ 
I 



Induction of New Fellows 

The College welcomes. the following 
new Fellows who were inducted into 
Fellowship on Saturday, August 6, 
1988, in the Toronto Convention Cen· 
tre, Toronto, Ontario. 

ALABAMA 
Birmingham 

JAMES C. BARTON, SR. 
Opelika 

JOHN V. DENSON 

ARIZONA 
Phoenix 

JORDAN GREEN 
BARRY A. MacBAN 

CALIFORNIA 
Costa Mesa 

HOWARD F. HARRISON 
Danville 

WILLIAM E. GAGEN, JR. 
Long Beach 

EDWARD P. GEORGE, JR. 
Los Angeles 

LARRY R. FELDMAN 
PATRICK LYNCH 
CHARLES M. STERN 

Oakland 
PATRICK T. RANKIN 

San Bernardino 
ALLEN B. GRESHAM 

San Francisco 
JOHN W. CROWLEY 
FRANKLIN B. GOWDY 
LOYD W. McCORMICK 
PETER N. MOLLIGAN 
MARTIN T. RUANE, JR. 

Santa Ana 
JAMES A. STOTLER 

Santa Barbara 
L. DONALD BODEN 

Santa Monica 
GARY OTTOSON 

Stockton 
JAMES J. SIMONELLI 

COLORADO 
Denver 

JOHN M. KOBAYASHI 

CONNECTICUT 
Bridgeport 

RICHAD T. MEEHAN, SR. 
Hartford 

DAVID T. RYAN 
ALBERT ZAKARIAN 

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 
Washington 

AUBREY M. DANIEL, Ill 
BRENDAN V. SULLIVAN, JR. 

FLORIDA 
Jacksonville 

JOHN A. DeVAULT, Ill 
Miami 

IRWIN J. BLOCK 
Tallahassee 

E. C. DEENO KITCHEN 

GEORGIA 
Atlanta 

E. A. (BUD) SIMPSON, JR. 
RICHARD H. SINKFIELD 

Columbus 
RAY L. ALLISON 

LaGrange 
C. JERRY WILLIS 

HAWAII 
Honolulu 

WALTER DAVIS 

IDAHO 
Boise 

RICHARD C. FIELDS 
Burley 

WILLIAM A. PARSONS 

ILLINOIS 
Chicago 

RICHARD A. DEVINE 
LEE A. FREEMAN, JR. 
FRANCIS J. HIGGINS 
DAVID C. HILLIARD 
WILLIAM A. MONTGOMERY 
DONALD J. O'MEARA 
GEORGE L. SAUNDERS, JR. 

Danville 
RALPH J. SWANSON 

INDIANA 
Goshen 

JOHN D. ULMER 
Merrillville 

MAX COHEN 
RICHARD A. MAYER 

IOWA 
Cedar Rapids 

PATRICK M. ROBY 
Des Moines 

DAVID L. PHIPPS 
RICHARD G. SANTI 

Perry 
MARTIN E. SPELLMAN 

KANSAS 
Topeka 

JERRY R. PALMER 

KENTUCKY 
Covington 

DONALD L. STEPNER 

Henderson 
FRANK N. KING, JR. 

Lebanon 
ROBERT M. SPRAGENS, JR. 

Lexington 
ROBERT F. HOULIHAN 

LOUISIANA 
New Orleans 

RUTLEDGE C. CLEMENT, JR. 
J. DWIGHT LeBLANC, JR. 
EDWARD J. RICE, JR. 

Shreveport 
HERSCHEL E. RICHARD, JR. 

MAINE 
Augusta 

MALCOLM L. LYONS 

MARYLAND 
Baltimore 

READ K. McCAFFREY 

MASSACHUSETTS 
Boston 

WILLIAM A. McCORMACK, JR. 

MICHIGAN 
Detroit 

JOHN P. O'LEARY 
JAMES K. ROBINSON 

Southfield 
ARNOLD M. GORDON 

MISSISSIPPI 
Gulfport 

ROBERT C. GALLOWAY .. 

MISSOURI 
Boonville 

DALE REESMAN 
Fredericktown 

MAURICE B. GRAHAM 
Kansas City 

LAWRENCE M. BERKOWITZ 
Springfield . 

F. WILLIAM JOYNER 

NEBRASKA 
Hastings 

WILLIAM M. CONNOLLY 
Lincoln 

KEVIN COLLERAN 

FIVE 



SIX 

NEW HAMPSHIRE Latrobe WEST VIRGINIA 
Manchester NED J. NAKLES Charleston 

THOMAS H. RICHARDS Philadelphia ROBERT L. ELKINS 
STEPHEN A. COZEN Wheeling 

NEW JERSEY ROBERT C. HElM FREDERICK P. STAMP, JR. 
Chatham CHARLES C. HILEMAN, III 

GERALD B. O'CONNOR DAVID H. MARION WISCONSIN 
Hoboken WILLIAM J. O'BRIEN Appleton 

JOSEPH A. HAYDEN, JR. Pittsburgh JOSEPH J. BEISENSTEIN 
Westmont THEODORE 0 . STRUK Green Bay 

WILLIAM J. COOK GREGORY B. CONWAY 
Woodbridge RHODE ISLAND Milwaukee 

PAULA. ROWE Providence JAMES P. REARDON 

THOMAS C. ANGELONE 
NEW YORK CANADA 

Buffalo SOUTH CAROLINA 
HAROLDJ.BOREANAZ Charleston ALBERTA 
JOSEPH V. SEDITA JOSEPH W. CABANISS Calgary 

New York City COMING B. GIBBS, JR. NEIL C. WITTMAN 
MARK H. ALCOTT Columbia 
PETER E. FLEMING, JR. HAROLD W. JACOBS ONTARIO 

OTTO G. OBERMAIER Greenville Toronto 

BELTON 0. THOMASON, JR. COLIN L. CAMPBELL 
NORTH CAROLINA Rock Hill JOHN R. R. JENNINGS 

Charlotte ROBERT R. CARPENTER THEODORE H. RACHLIN 
JOHN T. ALLRED BERT RAPHAEL 
HARRY C. HEWSON TENNESSEE ALLAN M. ROCK 

Laurinburg Chattanooga WENDELL S. WIGLE 
KENNIETH S. ETHERIDGE, JR. JERRY H. SUMMERS 

Raleigh Dyersburg QUEBEC 
) RONALD C. DILTHEY RALPH W. FARMER Montreal 

Winston-Salem Knoxville PHILIPPE CASGRAIN 
FRED G. CRUMPLER, JR. SIDNEY W. GILREATH YOINE GOLDSTEIN 

Nashville PIERRE de GRANDPRE' 
NORTH DAKOTA JOHN P. BRANHAM GERALD R. TREMBLAY 

Fargo THOMAS I. CARLTON, JR. 
DAVID R. BOSSART SASKATCHEWAN 

TEXAS Saskatoon 
OHIO Austin ROBERT D. LAING 

Cleveland RICHARD T. McCARROLL 
DAVID G. DAVIES Fort Worth 
MARTIN J. MURPHY JOHNP.CAMP 
HARRY T. QUICK Houston 

Columbus JOHN L. JEFFERS 
JAMES B. BLUMENSTIEL D. DUDLEY OLDHAM 
JAMES S. OLIPHANT Lubbock 
DUKE W. THOMAS WILLIAM R. MOSS 

OKLAHOMA 
Odessa 

Tulsa CONNELL D. ASHLEY 

WILLIAM C. ANDERSON 
Victoria 

RICHARD D. CULLEN 

OREGON 
VIRGINIA Eugene Arlington 

WINDSOR D. CALKINS 
Portland 

ROBERT J. ARTHUR 

DON H. MARMADUKE 
Harrisonburg 

RONALD D. HODGES 

PENNSYLVANIA 
WASHINGTON Carlisle 

WILLIAM F. MARTSON 
Seattle 

Harrisburg ROBERT W. THOMAS 

THOMAS D. CALDWELL, JR. 
RICHARD H. WIX 



In Memoriam 
ALBERT E. JENNER, JR. 

(1907 . 1988) 

SEVEN 

Bert Jenner, one of the first Regents and the Eighth President of the American College of Trial Lawyers 
(1958-59), died September 18, 1988. He is survived by his wife of more than fifty .years, Nadine, and by his 
daughter, Cynthia Lee. 

A graduate of the University of Illinois and its law school, he was a devoted and generous supporter of that 
institution in life and in death. 

He joined the Chicago law firm to which he later gave his name, Jenner & Block, in 1934. He became a leader 
of his firm and of the Bar. 

From the beginning, he combined an active trial practice with extraordinary service to the law and to the 
public. He began his long and remarkable service to the profession in the early nineteen-thirties with co­
authorship of the Illinois Civil Practice Act, with writing on legal subjects and with teaching. During his fifty­
seven years at the Bar, he was President not only of the American College of Trial Lawyers, but of the Illinois 
State Bar Association, the National Conference of Bar Association Presidents, the National Conference of 
Commissioners on Uniform State Laws, and the American Judicature Society, organizations he served for 
many years. He was a member of the American Bar Association House of Delegates for almost forty years, ser­
ved on the ABA Board of Governors, and was Chairman of the ABA Standing Committee on the Federal 
Judiciary during a critical period in that Committee's history. He was Chairman of the U. S. Supreme Court 
Advisory Committee on the Federal Rules of Evidence and a member of the U.S. Supreme Court Advisory Com­
mittee on the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure. He was Senior Counsel to the Presidential Commission to Inves­
tigate the Assassination of President Kennedy (the Warren Commission). He was a member of the Presidential 
Commission on the Causes and Prevention of Violence in the United States (the Eisenhower Commission). His 
independence and his courage were never better exemplified than in his service as Chief Special Counsel to the 
Minority ofthe House of Representatives Judiciary Committee that conducted the impeachment inquiry regard­
ing President Nixon. He concluded that impeachment was appropriate and as a consequence was removed as 
minority counsel, but continued to serve as counsel for the House Judiciary Committee until President Nixon 
resigned. The foregoing recital does not begin to exhaust the list of achievements in his remarkable career of ser­
vice to the public and to his profession, which was recognized by honorary degrees awarded by his own Univer­
sity of Illinois, Northwestern University, the University of Michigan, Columbia College and several law 
schools . 

. His parallel career in private practice was equally distinguished. He represented major corporations, busi­
ness and community leaders, and public bodies, and he also represented the humble, the unpopular and, indeed, 
the dispised, all with the same unswerving dedication. 

In addition, he was a warm and generous human being, with many friends throughout the United States. His 
passing is a great loss to all who knew him, to his profession, and to his country. 
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College News 

ELECTION OF NEW OFFICERS 

New Officers of the College were elected at the recent 
Annual Meeting in Toronto, Ontario: Philip W. Tone, Chicago, 
Illinois, of the firm Jenner & Block, President; Ralph I. Lan· 
caster, Jr., Portland, Maine, of Pierce, Atwood, Scribner, 
Allen, Smith & Lanc&ster, President-Elect; William T. Egan, 
Minneapolis, Minnesota, of the firm Rider, Bennett, Egan, & 
Arundel, Secretary; and Charles E. Hanger, San Francisco, 
California, of Brobeck, Phleger & Harrison, Treasurer. 

Three new Regents were elected for four year terms. They 
are John A. Beck from the firm of Reed, Smith, Shaw & 
McClay, Washington, D.C.; Hubert W. Green, San Antonio, 
Texas, of Green & McReynolds; and Henry G. Miller, White 
Plains, New York, from the firm of Clark, Gagliardi & Miller. 

1989 ROSTER 

The 1989 Roster of the College will be mailed to all Fellows 
in December. A new addition to this year's Roster will be the 
listing of the Nomination Procedures of the College. This new 
section will be found at the back of the Roster. 

Calendar of Events 

POLLS FOR NEW NOMINEES 
November was the mailing date for confidential polls for 

new nominees. All polls should be completed and returned to 
the National Office ofthe College as promptly as possible. -It is 
especially helpful to the Regents that any candid comments 
regarding nominees be included on the polls. Your votes and 
comments are always held in the strictest confidence. 

1989 SPRING MEETING 
The 1989 Spring Meeting will be held March 5·8 at the 

Boca Raton Hotel and Club, Boca Raton, Florida. Registra· 
tion forms will be mailed to all Fellows in December. Please 
forward your hotel registration form directly to the Boca 
Raton Hotel and Club. ACTL registration forms should be 
sent to the National Office. Register early as space will be 
limited. 

NATIONAL OFFICE 
As a reminder,the National Office of the College relocated 

on June 1, 1988 to: 10866 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 570, Los 
Angeles, California 90024. Please note this change to insure 
that all correspondence reaches the National Office. The 
telephone number remains (213) 879-0143. 

1988 • Feb. 23-26 South Carolina 
Meeting: Sea Island, Georgia 

• Aug. 5 Summer Banquet: 
Honolulu, Hawaii 

• Dec. 2 Mississippi Fellows Din· 
ner: Jackson, Mississippi 

• Dec. 3 Louisiana Fellows Dinner: 
New Orleans, Louisiana 

• Dec. 3 Upstate New York/ 
Toronto Christmas Dinner: Niagara 
Falls, New York 

1989 

• Jan. 13-14 Indiana Fellows 
Banquet and Meeting: Indianapolis, 
Indiana 

• Jan. 20 New England Fellows 
Dinner: Boston Massachusetts 

• Jan. 27-28 Virginia Fellows 
Dinner and Brunch: Richmond, Virginia 

• Feb. 27-Mar.3 Board of Re· 
gents Meeting: Boca Raton, Florida 

• Mar. 5-8 Spring Meeting: Boca 
Raton, Florida 

• June 23-25 Northeast Re· 
gional Meeting: Newport, Rhode Island 

• June 29 Texas Fellows Lunch· 
eon: San Antonio, Texas 

• June 30 North Carolina Fellows 
Dinner: Asheville, North Carolina 

• July 23-25 Northwest Re· 
gional Meeting: Blaine, Washington 

• July 29-Aug. 5 Southwest 
Regional Meeting: Maui, Hawaii 

• Sept. 15-17 DC, MD, WVA, VA 
Regional Meeting: Williamburg, Vir· 
ginia 

• Oct. 5-7 Rocky Mountain States 
Regional Meeting: Oklahoma City, 
Oklahoma 

• Nov. 2-5 Annual Meeting: New 
Orleans, Louisiana 

1990 

• Jan. 11-13 Eastern Chairmen's 
Workshop: Naples, Florida 

• Jan. 25-27 Western Chairmen's 
Workshop: Laguna Niguel, California 

-...._) 
• Mar. 4-7 1990 Spring Meeting: 
Palm Desert, California 


